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February Branch Meeting 
 

Thursday, February 7 

7:00 p.m. 

Gail Borden Library 
 

The Great Black Migration and                 

Cultural Exports to Illinois 

 

 
 

In 2012, the AAUW Evening Book Club's list of books 

to read included The Warmth of Other Suns: The Epic 

Story of America's Great Migration by Isabel Wilkerson. 

The book sparked great interest among the members of 

the book club. When, during the Program Committee 

search, Denese Neu's presentation came to light - the 

decision for the February 2013 meeting was made! 

 

On Thursday, February 7 at 7PM, you are invited to find 

your way to Meeting Room #1 of the Gail Borden Public 

Library. There, in celebration of Black History Month, 

AAUW and Gail Borden Public Library are co-

sponsoring a presentation entitled: The Great Black 

Migration and Cultural Exports to Illinois, presented 

by Ms Denese Neu.   

 

 

Ms Neu is a social scientist specializing in community 

development, social policy, and cultural resources. In 

addition to her work as an analyst, she is an adjunct 

professor, speaker, and author.  Her publications include 

entries in the Encyclopedia of the Great Black Migration 

and the book Chicago by the Pint; a Craft Beer History 

of the Windy City*. She earned her PhD at the University 

of New Orleans before making her own migration to 

Chicago.  

 

There is no entrance fee, but please register with GPBL 

in advance, as this program is open to the public. 

 

There will be no AAUW Business Meeting this month. 
 

*Ms Neu will have copies of her book available for sale 

following her presentation. 
 

 

Calendar  
 
Feb 7          Branch Meeting 7 pm @ GBL 

                   The Great Black Migration and Cultural 

                    Exports to Illinois 

                                        

Feb 11        Great Books 7 pm 

                   Gail Borden Library 

                   Six Characters in Search of an Author- Luigi  

                    Pirandello (whole play)                  

 

Feb 13       Good Tastes 5 pm 

                   Stone Eagle, 4650 Hoffman Blvd.,  

                   Hoffman Estates 

                     

Feb 14 Morning Book Group 10 am 

 Hostess-Anne Weiss 

 Harry Truman’s Excellent Adventure 

                    By Matthew Algeo 
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Feb 18         Evening Crafters 7 pm 

                    Shamrock Door Hanger 

                    Hostess: Lee Engman 

 

Feb 26         Reel Women/Real Women 6 pm 

                    Gail Borden Library 

                     

Feb 27         Evening Book Group 7pm 

                    Meet at Colonial Café, Elgin 

                    Caleb’s Crossing by Geraldine Brooks 

 

 

Presidents’ Message 
 

Dear AAUW Members, 

 

Most of us have probably put away the last decoration 

and written the last thank you and looked 2013 in the 

face with a resolution or two.  February is often a short 

month of many celebrations and recognitions. And our 

AAUW Branch adds breadth and depth to these.  

Following the well-attended and culturally relevant 

“Women of Islam” January program, our February focus 

is on “The Great Black Migration and Cultural Exports 

to Illinois.” As I read the description of the linkage 

between New Orleans and Chicago that we’ll study, I 

remembered a unique experience in my past.  In 1983, 

while Academic Counselor for an Upward Bound 

Program in Syracuse, New York, I was awarded a 

National Endowment for the Humanities grant to work 

with my 9-12 grade students on collecting oral histories 

from their elderly relatives about their families migration 

from the South to Syracuse.  

 

Entitled “Blacks in Syracuse”, this was a powerful 

educational tool to encourage intergenerational dialog 

and to validate the courageous decisions that these 

pioneer families made!  The outcome was life changing 

for several students who, for the first time, linked their 

family’s struggle to the Civil Rights Movement and to 

others who experienced the power of research and 

publication.  Many students developed an enhanced 

appreciation of their elders which   laid a foundation for 

future communication and consideration.  I can’t wait to 

find out more about the link between New Orleans and 

Chicago! 

 

The Elgin AAUW Branch never ceases to amaze me in 

programs developed or selected and members’ interests 

and willingness to share these.  When I brought one of 

our student members, Nanci Alanis to the Holiday 

brunch at Brooke Transue’s beautiful home, she left with 

many congratulations on her excellent semester at UIC 

and a feeling of support and belonging to a powerful 

group of women! Our investments in our community and 

in each other continue to build a foundation for our 

future as a Branch. As Judy said in our last newsletter 

“the opportunities are endless”! 

-Carol Cowles and Judy Mavros 

 

 

Branch General Meeting Minutes 

January 5, 2013 
 

Muriel Fenzel, Co-Program Vice President, thanked 

Libby Hoeft for setting up the Soup and Salad luncheon 

at the Evangelical Covenant Church and thanked all 

those who brought food. She introduced the speaker, 

Christina Abraham, of the Council of American Islamic 

Relations. 

 

A silent auction for the benefit of the Legal Advocacy 

Fund was going on during the meeting. Rachel 

Campbell, Mary Navin, and Nicki Skogfeldt were in 

charge of the auction. 

 

After the program, Judy Fishburn, Co-Program Vice-

President called the meeting to order at about 1:15 pm. 

 

The Treasurer’s report was sent by email to all members. 

The report was filed for audit. 

 

Rachel Campbell, LAF chair, announced that January 18 

is the deadline for reservations for the District 5 

Networking Luncheon on February 2 at the Hyatt 

Deerfield. Melissa Bean is the speaker. 

 

Rachel thanked everyone who participated in the silent 

auction. 

 

Jan Jones, EO co-chair, asked if everyone who brought 

food could please send a copy of the recipe to Mary 

Navin, to be used in our upcoming recipe file fundraiser 

for LAF. 

 

The meeting adjourned about 1:30 pm 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

Medina Gross 

Secretary pro tem 

 

 

Silent Auction – January 5, 2013 
 

Thank you to all of you generous Elgin Area Branch 

Members who donated items to the Silent Auction that 

was held at our Branch Meeting on January 5.  There 

were wonderful items displayed for sale.  I am not sure 

who donated the items so I cannot thank you personally, 

but know how grateful I am.  I would like to thank Nicki 

Skogfeldt who is really good at running a Silent Auction.  
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Besides walking around her neighborhood collecting 

coupons to sell at the auction, she brought the forms, 

helped the donors display their items and, then, collected 

the proceeds from the auction.  The amount we earned 

was over $400 that we will send to LAF (the Legal 

Advocacy Fund.)  Thanks to each one of you for your 

generosity. 

-Rachel Campbell 

 

 

E/F News 
 

The January 5th Soup and Salad Luncheon was a 

wonderful start to our 2013 programming and fund-

raising! A huge thank-you to all who contributed soup 

and salads and those attending who contributed to 

donations of $210.50 to start our yearly fund. If you 

made either a salad or a pot of soup, please send a copy 

of your recipe to Mary Navin for inclusion is a LAF 

recipe booklet. 

A spring garage sale will be another E/F project, so 

please start putting aside items that you no longer need 

or use. More information on dates and location will be in 

our March newsletter.  

This is the 'off year' for Garden Walks, but it is the time 

we will be locating gardens for the 2014 Garden Walk. 

Please let me or Mary Navin know of possible gardens 

on Elgin's eastside. 

Our E/F committee is always looking for new members, 

so please let me or Katherine Jablonowski know if you'd 

like to join us. 

Janet Jones and Katherine Jablonowski  

 

 

Science Technology Engineering Math 

(STEM) Task Force Report 
From Margaret Keen, Diversity Chair 

 
I’m so proud to be a member of this branch that 

continues to participate in community STEM projects!  

Two successful "Imagine" Sessions took place in 

September.  AAUW also volunteered for an 

“Introduction to College and Careers” session in 

November and a “Future Teachers” session on 

December 10
th
.  

 

The STEM Task Force will be working with our 

Community partners to learn about their 2013 plans.  So 

… please stay tuned for announcements – at member 

meetings, on Facebook, in our newsletters – about ways 

for you to get involved in these mission-based 

community initiatives.  AAUW support matters!  If you 

know you’d like to get involved or want to hear more 

about our STEM focus, please feel free to email me 

directly at mkeen38@comcast.net.  

Public Policy 

Speak Up 
 

It is time, now that the 2012 election is over, to update 

our yearbook Speak Up page so that we can be 

contacting our federal and state representatives on issues 

important to AAUW.  However, the state Senate contact 

information is not yet available so we will need to wait 

another month to fully update the Speak Up page. 

 

In the interim, the only major change on the federal level 

is for the 8
th
 District.  Following is Tammy Duckworth’s 

contact information in case you need to reach her soon. 

 

Email: duckworth.house.gov 
 

104 Cannon House Office Building 

Washington, D.C. 20515 

202-225-3711 
 

1701 E. Woodfield Road, Suite 900 

Schaumburg, IL 60173 

847-413-1959 
 

Linda Youngren, 

Public Policy Chair 

 

 

An Update from Victoria Rodriguez 
NCCWSL 2012 attendee 

AAUW Elgin member 

 

 Upon arrival in Champaign, Illinois I had no idea what 

to expect from the University of Illinois in terms of 

course load and difficulty. My graduation from Elgin 

Community College relieved my short-term goal of 

receiving an associate’s degree but left me with much 

apprehension of beginning my bachelor’s degree in 

kinesiology, the study of body movement, at U of I. 

After completing my first four-year university semester, 

it is evident that my worries of balancing school work 

were unnecessary.  Because of the previous knowledge I 

gained from ECC, I was more easily able to cope with 

my new university’s learning environment.  

 

My interest in kinesiology began while at ECC. Had it 

not been for the science courses I had taken and the 

humanitarian student organizations I was heavily 

involved in such as T.E.A. (Teach, Educate, Advocate), I 

would not be where I am today.  It was in community 

college that I discovered the lack of educational 

opportunities women are offered. I feel that it is my duty 

as a woman to help other females in achieving their 

goals, especially when it comes to receiving an 

education. 

mailto:mkeen38@comcast.net
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My plan after graduating from U of I is to enroll in a 

doctoral program for occupational therapy with a focus 

in prosthetics and orthotics. With this degree, my goal is 

to provide minimal cost to free therapy focusing on 

patients in need of prosthetic limbs. I have also taken an 

interest in field research that can be done to improve the 

overall quality of health in countries with poor 

economies. 

 

The opportunities I have received from U of I have 

helped to further foster my passions. During the summer 

and fall 2012 semester I was working as an 

undergraduate researcher for the Latina/o Health 

Literacy Research Group led by Dr. Lydia Buki. As a 

member of this lab, I worked with interpreting data sets 

questioning the knowledge of reproductive health and 

breast cancer in Latina communities. This semester I am 

working as an undergraduate lab member in the 

Neurocognitive Kinesiology Laboratory led by Dr. 

Charles Hillman. This lab focuses on conducting 

research around the interaction of physical activity and 

cognitive understanding in children. 

 

U of I offers many research opportunities in which I plan 

on continuing to explore. The further knowledge I gain 

in the field of science, the more information I can pass 

on to women interested in pursuing an education in 

medical and health research. The AAUW Elgin branch 

understands the power of education and offers support to 

women such as myself. Knowing that the AAUW offers 

STEM workshops and programs to young women gives 

me hope that females will soon be able to pursue their 

educational goals without hesitation.  

 

 

Membership Matters 
 

2013 … Our new year began with a new member 

joining. We welcome Mary Beckman! Other 

applications are expected to be returned. Members are 

encouraged to interact with any committee member to 

help in our goal to recruit, recruit, recruit, and to retain, 

retain, retain! 
 

Our committee will be meeting sometime in February to 

consider a member suggestion that we have permanent 

name tags. Norma Smith, a new member, will be 

sending me info on magnetic name tags. At this time, I 

would like to hear from all of you! Do you like the idea 

of permanent name tags? If so, do you prefer a pin type 

or magnetic type? Would you be willing to pay for your 

name tag? Do you like another suggestion that we 

collect all name tags and that they then would always be 

available at each meeting? Your input is valuable in our 

decision making process. Please contact me whatever 

your concerns or ideas. 

 

Mary Navin is collecting recipes! Be sure to send yours 

to her for inclusion and distribution at our May Annual 

Meeting. Rosemary Dyson is the membership committee 

member who is working with Sonia Solomonson and 

Janelle Walker on initiating improved visibility of our 

Elgin Area Branch of AAUW. Each of our committee 

members have accepted dates to work the membership 

table to greet guests and members, to collect any monies, 

to distribute information, etc. Mary Ellen Barbezat and 

Sandra Schmulbach were hostesses for the Soup and 

Salad Luncheon in January. Thanks for a job well done!  

 

Photo Gallery pages were available at the December 

Holiday Brunch and again at the January meeting. Some 

members picked up pages to take for delivery. Pages will 

be at the February meeting to be held at Gail Borden. Let 

me know if you have not rec’d your copy by then. One 

hundred copies were made and our membership does 

exceed that number so I will be making any still needed.  

 

We extend our condolences to the family and friends of 

Elizabeth Parker-Siebeck and Dr. Ophelia Endrinal 

Webb … and to our member Barbara Maring on the 

passing of her husband. Please continue to keep us aware 

of the happenings in the lives of our members. 

 

-Becky Olson 

 

 

International Relations 
 

One Billion Rising: February 14th  

Writing of "the sexual violence typhoon that is impacting 

most countries in the world," Eve Ensler noted that "it's 

been happening forever, but, like climate change, it's 

suddenly impossible to ignore." 
 

As a case in point, recall the headlines recently generated 

and the thousands of Indians who took to the streets in 

outrage after the brutal gang rape of a 23-year-old 

medical student on a bus in New Delhi. That but two 

weeks after she died in late December a 29-year-old 

woman was dragged off a bus in the state of Punjab and 

gang raped only served to underscore India's "endemic 

sexual violence problem." 

 

Fifteen years ago Ensler began V-Day, a global activist 

movement to end violence against women and girls.  In 

2012, she began garnering support for its 2013 February 

14th call for action. Based on the "staggering statistic 

that one in three women on the planet will be beaten or 

raped in their lifetime," she wrote, "this adds up to more 

than one billion women and girls." Thus the name for 
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this year's demonstration. "Strike, Dance, Rise in your 

community on February 14th and demand an end to 

violence" is its call.  Why "dance"?  "One million 

women violated is an atrocity; one billion women 

dancing is a revolution."   
 

Joining women in communities across 182 nations on 

this day will be the men who love them.  Plans for 

Elginites to participate are currently underway and may 

include dancing on the Kimball Street bridge in late 

afternoon.  You will be notified by email when plans are 

finalized.  
 

•For an analysis of the reasons behind the violence 

against women in India, see   

http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/worldviews/wp/2

012/12/29/india-rape-victim-dies-sexual-violence-proble/

 •For an account of the sexual harassment that young 

women in New Delhi experience daily and the 

precautions they must take to ensure that they don't 

become headline news, see 

http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-01-

09/world/36232891_1_shukla-young-boy-police-jeep  
 

The Afghan Women and Girls Security Promotion Act   

This act-which requires the U.S. Department of Defense 

to report on their efforts to promote the security of 

Afghan women and girls during the transfer of security 

responsibility to Afghan forces-was included in the final 

version of the National Defense Authorization Act 

recently signed into law by President Obama. 
 

An Update on Malala Yousafzai 

Now recovering in her temporary home in Britain from 

the assassination attempt against her, Malala was just 

awarded the Simone de Beauvoir Prize for Women's 

Freedom.  Accepting the award for her, her father said, 

"In my part of the world, fathers are known by their sons. 

Daughters are very much neglected. I am one of the few 

fortunate fathers who is known by his daughter."   
 

In December, Pakistani President Asif Ali Zardari 

announced that $10 million had been allocated for the 

"Malala Fund for Girls' Right to Education."  The aim of 

this fund is to raise billions of dollars to ensure that in 

line with the United Nations' Millennium goals, all girls 

will be going to school by 2015. 

-Barbara Evans 

 

 

WOMEN'S HISTORY MONTH BRUNCH 

 

 
 

 
 

 
 

Please Note: Although our branch has contributed $50 

to sponsor the event, it is not too late for you to become 

an individual sponsor for $25. If you wish to be one, 

please contact Julia McClendon at the YWCA at 847-

742-7930. 

-Barbara Evans 

 

 

Evening Crafters 

 

We will be meeting on Monday, February 18, at 7 p.m., 

at the home of Lee Engman, 330 S. Benton, Palatine 

(please call about car-pooling if planning to attend).  The 

project is a shamrock door hanger made from Fimo and 

beads.  All supplies will be provided.  For more 

information, call Lee at 847-934-0742.  All are welcome. 

-Lee Engman 

 

 

Reel Women/Real Women 
 

 

 

http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/worldviews/wp/2012/12/29/india-rape-victim-dies-sexual-violence-proble/
http://www.washingtonpost.com/blogs/worldviews/wp/2012/12/29/india-rape-victim-dies-sexual-violence-proble/
http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-01-09/world/36232891_1_shukla-young-boy-police-jeep
http://articles.washingtonpost.com/2013-01-09/world/36232891_1_shukla-young-boy-police-jeep
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Tuesday, February 26: Lilies of the Field (1963)  
 

Come and celebrate the 50
th
 Anniversary of Lilies of the 

Field featuring an Academy Award-winning performance 

by Poitier in the role for which he became the first African-

American male to win "Best Actor" Oscar and an 

Academy-nominated "Best Supporting Actress" 

performance by Lilia Skala.  

 

Homer Smith (Sidney Poitier), an itinerant handyman, is 

driving through the desert somewhere in the Southwest 

United States when he meets five impoverished German-

speaking nuns. Stopping just to fix their leaky farmhouse 

roof, Homer discovers that the Mother Superior wants him 

to build their chapel. This is a story about people who are 

different in almost every way imaginable coming together 

in the middle of nowhere to build something beautiful.   

 

In the discussion following the film, Reel Women will 

especially focus on the cast of women who played 

supporting roles. 

 
March 26: Anna Karenina (2012) 

April 23:  Half the Sky (2012) 

May 28:  Albert Nobbs (2011) 

 

As usual, showtime is 6 pm at Gail Borden Library's 
Community Room.  Discussion follows the film. 

-Margaret Keen   

          

 

In Memoriam 
 

Dr. Ofelia Endrinal Webb passed away Saturday night at 

Provena St. Joseph Hospital. She had been struggling 

physically after a very severe hemorrhagic stroke ten years 

ago that nearly took her life. Her husband of only 4 years at 

the time of the stroke, David Webb of England will be 

posting more information about the upcoming memorial 

and funeral arrangements. Although she was not able to be 

active in recent years, AAUW meant a lot to her. She was a 

 psychologist at the Elgin Mental Health Center for many 

years before retirement, and worked with the forensic 

mentally ill clients there. She was very committed to her 

Catholic faith and I am sure that, along with her husband 

and family, sustained her. May she rest in peace. 

-Sandy Kaptain 

 

 

A Message from the Editors 
 

Since we have so many new members, we feel it is time 

to update and resend this message from the Newsletter 

Editors.  We want to thank you for your cooperation in 

getting information to us in a timely fashion. With your 

help we are able to keep members informed about our 

great Elgin Area Branch.   

 

To make our job a little easier we would like to point out 

a few things.  We still want to receive all submissions by 

Word documents by the 20
th
 of the month.  Early 

submission is always welcome.  If you have a version of 

Word that is newer than Word3, you will have to do a 

“Save As” to a Word3 document for all of us to be able 

to open it.  If you are using text from another source, 

please do not just copy it into the Word document, as 

this sometimes locks us into a format that may cause 

BIG headaches (like having to re-type the whole 

submission)!  However, if you are copying from another 

Word document, that is OK, but only if that document 

was not copied from some other source.  When keying 

in a Word document, please do not use any special 

formatting.   

 

When submitting an Internet address, please leave off 

the HTTP:// before the address itself.  It is not necessary.  

 

When submitting items for the newsletter, in addition to 

sending them to us, please send them to Marcia Cameron 

at mec515@sbcglobal.net for her to include on our Web 

site.  Here is how she handles personal information – 

“Basically I do not include personal addresses.  I usually 

keep in phone numbers or e-mail addresses if they are 

listed as a contact for an activity, etc., unless it is 

requested that they not be used.”  You may send her 

items at any time, as we are no longer locked into 

updating on only the 1st of the month. 

 

Pictures are always welcome, as they “dress up” the 

newsletter. 

 

If you have any changes in your contact information 

during the year, or if you find any error in your 

Yearbook listing, please let the following know: 

          Newsletter editors 

          Membership VP -currently Becky Olson – 

                                                  rso_8mpp@yahoo.com 

          Marti Jernberg – Yearbook Editor-                         

         mjscouter@aol.com 

 

Newsletter Editors 

      Medina Gross - medinag@gmail.com 

      Jeanne Hebeisen - jeanne@mc.net 

      Beverly Lovett - lovett1988@comcast.net 

 

 

 

 

 

 

mailto:mec515@sbcglobal.net
mailto:rso_8mpp@yahoo.com
mailto:mjscouter@aol.com
mailto:medina@gmail.com
mailto:jeanne@mc.net
mailto:lovett1988@comcast.net
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In principle and practice, AAUW values and seeks a diverse 

membership.  There shall be no barriers to full participation in 

this organization on the basis of gender, race, creed, age, 

sexual orientation, national origin, disability or class. 
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AAUW is open to all graduates who hold an Associate or 

equivalent degree from a qualified educational institution. 

 

             AAUW’s Mission Statement 

AAUW advances equity for women and girls through 

advocacy, education, philanthropy, and research. 
 

             AAUW’s Value Promise 
By joining AAUW, we belong to a community that breaks 

through educational and economic barriers so that all  

women have a fair chance. 
 

   AAUW’s Educational Opportunities 

AAUW provides funds to advance education, research and 

self-development for women and to foster equity and positive 

social change. 

 

       AAUW’s Legal Advocacy Fund 
AAUW invests in activities that prevent and combat sex 

discrimination and promote gender equity through support 

of litigation and educational programs. 

 

 

 

Elgin Area Branch AAUW 

c/o Karen Patterson 
             1076 South Lancaster Circle 

South Elgin, IL  60177      
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

About the Elgin Area Branch and 

AAUW Times 
 The Elgin Area Branch was organized in 1920 with 40  

 charter members. 

 

 AAUW Times is published nine times a year by the   

 Elgin Area Branch of the American Association of  

 University Women. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


